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Usual office hours are Monday, Tuesday and Thursday between 10am and 1pm and 
by appointment at other times.

Tel:  Clerk Becky Buck 01508 530524    E-mail: clerk@longstrattoncouncil.info

Long Stratton Town Council, The Pavilion, 
Manor Road, Long Stratton

Church Parish Office
The Parish Office is situated at the Rectory, 8 Flowerpot Lane is currently not staffed, but we 
are available for enquiries at anytime.  Please ring the doorbell (by the front door) or ring   
01508 530238 for all enquiries.

If you know of anyone who is unwell or would benefit from a visit from a member of our 
ministry team please contact the Parish Office (01508 530238).

St Mary’s, St Michael’s & All Saints’	 Revd. Heather Wilcox	 01508 530238
 					     rev.heather@btconnect.com                                   

Congregational Church			   June Braddock		  01508 470701

Church Contacts

Wacton Village Hall - Booking information
The meeting room has seating for 22, suitable for small functions. The main hall has a 
semi-sprung floor with capacity for 80 seated or 120 standing. There is a fully equipped 
kitchen and a full complement of tables and chairs. All areas are accessible for wheelchairs, 
there is a baby changing station. Hourly rates are £6 and £10 respectively or £13 for the 
hire of the whole hall.  Christine Goreham 01508 530823 or wact

The Editors reserve the right to edit or decline any material submitted for publication.  While every 
effort is made to ensure that the contents of the magazine are accurate, no responsibility can be 
taken for errors and omissions. The material printed does not necessarily represent the views of 
the magazine committee and no recommendation of products or services is implied.   While the 
committee take reasonable care when accepting advertisements for publication, it cannot accept 
responsibility for any unsatisfactory transactions.  Errors and omissions excepted.

The hall can be booked as follows:

Via our facebook page, search Long Stratton Village Hall
Via our website www.longstrattonvillagehall.org.uk
Email us at longstrattonvillagehall@outlook.com
Call Kirsty Dye on 07986942804 and leave a message
Hire rates from as little as £7.50 per hour.

Long Stratton Village Hall - 
Booking Information
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Booking information Long Stratton &
Wacton Village Halls 
Contact details

The Holiday Dilemma

Long Stratton Scouts

Long Stratton Brownies

Royal British Legion

Long Stratton Town Council

Community Awards
Long Stratton Men’s Shed

Let’s Chat

Wacton Village News
Wacton Footcare

Men of Wacton Roll of Honour

Messy Church

Early Childhood & Family Services

Long Statton Medical Partnership

Long Stratton WI

Outline of our village past

Long Stratton Library

Local Walks

Church Services

Contact details & information 
on The Sexton’s Wheel

Some new articles to look out for in this edition like the 
British Legion on page 11, community awards on page 19, 
Broadband at Wacton on page 23 and a history of ECFS on 
page 27.

The Sexton’s Wheel Team
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New Roofs

Re Roofs

Roof Repairs

Leadwork

Chimneys Repointed

Fascia, Soffit and Guttering

Contact Richard on

07747 784742

● 

● 

●

●

●

●

Richard 
    Walpole
          Roofing

FULLY INSURED

  

 
  

● 

● 
●
●
●
●
●

Bathroom & Kitchen 
refurbishment
Painting & Decorating
Plaster Repairs
Carpentry
Plumbing
Disabled Access work
Garden Services

HOMEFRONT
Handyman Maintenance 

Services

John Johnson
01508 531021 ● 07958 606637

 johnnyxj@yahoo.com 
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THE HOLIDAY DILEMMA 

We could see their dilemma through our motorhome window.  Pitched at the campsite 
on the shores of Derwent Water in the Lake District, we had a ring-side view of 2 
parent swans with their 6 cygnets, 25 metres away on the beach.
Many campers had tossed supper of wild bird seed (never feed wildfowl with bread), 
and the family were going back down to the water to swim home to their warm, cosy 
nest for the night.  But the problem was that one of the cygnets couldn’t move!  We 
could see it trying to get to its feet in vain with an expression on its face which was 
shouting, “Help!  Wait for me! I can’t move!”
For nearly an hour and a half, the parents came back and forth, circling round to cajole 
and protect it from the cool wind. One other cygnet even came up beak to beak trying 
to encourage the injured cygnet to move.  One parent with 5 offspring travelled to the 
water’s edge, but the other parent would not follow and stayed with the suffering one.  
To leave would mean its certain death, not surviving the cold night wind and no doubt 
the predators which would be around.  And yet to remain and protect the one would 
mean the remaining 5 would be at risk themselves, away from the safely positioned 
nest. 
Eventually the inevitably sad decision was made around 9.30pm and the 2 adults 
entered the water with their 5 healthy offspring setting off for safety leaving the 
injured cygnet to its natural fate ...
As soon as they were gone, 3 humans swooped with warm towel, fresh water, bird 
seed and a telephone call to the local wildlife sanctuary, who came the next morning 
with transport to where it could receive medical help (the bird had broken its upper 
leg).
The Swans’ no doubt, heavy hearted decision, was not the one made by the Shepherd 
in Jesus’ story.  He had 100 sheep to protect, but left the 99 to search for and rescue 
just one of his lost lambs.  Jesus’ parable gives the world a picture of His Love and the 
lengths that God will go to rescue just one human being who has lost touch with Him.  
Are you that one? One who needs to call out “Help! I need You to rescue me from 
the mess I’ve got into!   God has promised to hear and come for anyone who calls on 
Him for Rescue.   You might be in a dilemma whether to Trust God or not.  Is He real, 
capable, willing?  Am I worth His Care? ...
My answer to all those is a resounding YES!
 If you don’t believe me, try Him; honestly and humbly put God’s Promise to the test.
I’ve written this piece before the decision about Freedom Day is made. The 
government has a dilemma on when our holiday dilemmas would end concerning 
vacation or staycation.  But those are nothing compared to the Dilemma Sorted, when 
one lost soul like you, decides to seek God for the Rescue so desperately needed.  Have 
you sorted this dilemma yet?

Rev Ian Jones – Congregational Church
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Tax Accounts 
Audit 

 
Small and Medium Sized Businesses, Self 
Employed Individuals, Clubs and Charities 

 
 

    No-obligation free initial consultations, fixed competitive fees 
and personal service 

 
 

T: 01379 608558 M: 07592 146144 
 

E: anthony@ajbriceaccountancy.co.uk 
 

W: www.ajbriceaccountancy.co.uk 
 
 

The Old Forge, The Street, Pulham St Mary, Diss, 

IP21 4RD. 
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Long Stratton Scouts join the 
campaign to recruit volunteers in 

Our Beavers have been busy with some nature 
themed activities which took them off to the woods 
to explore! They began by looking for different types 
of animals & insects that might live in the woodland 
habitat. Then, some of our Beavers had a go at some 
Nature Art, while our other group of Beavers were 
set off to follow a trail in the woods. The following 
week, our Beavers made some fantastic Bug Hotels for their gardens at home re-using 
plastic bottles & some natural materials collected at the woods.
Our Cub Packs have been working on their Outdoor Challenge theme. One of our 
Cub Packs has been on a hike round the village, which the Cubs had route planned 
themselves. They have then been learning how to pitch tents, how to tie reef knots & 
clove hitches and completed some nature sketching. Our other Cub Pack have learnt 
some basic tracking skills before taking to the woods to try out their knowledge by 
following a tracking trail through the woods. They also had a wide game in the woods 
and made their own bug hotels too.
We’ve had the pleasure of presenting lots of Top Awards in the summer to our young 
people & recognising their effort in all the challenges they are set. Well Done to 
Brandon, Zak, Aiden, Oscar, Leon, Howard, Felix, Josh, Jenson, and Jacob for achieving 
their Bronze Chief Scouts Award from their time at Beavers. And Well Done to Rafe, 
Noah, Edward, Dylan, Marcus, Ethan, and Nathan for achieving their Silver Chief Scouts 
Award from their time at Cubs.
Congratulations also to David – one of our Assistant Scout Leaders – on receiving his 
5 Year Service Award recognising all his volunteering with us during that time. And 
Congratulations to Lisa – our Explorer Scout Leader – for receiving a Chief Scouts 
Commendation Award for Good Service recognising all the fantastic work she does with 
our Explorer Scout Unit.
Lisa says "Volunteering with Norfolk Scouts has been good for me because it’s allowed 
me to find myself by losing myself in the service of others. Watching young people 
grow, taking skills you’ve taught with them, is the most 
satisfying experience ever! It could be #GoodForYou too!" 
www.norfolkscouts.org.uk/join
If you are interested in finding out more about volunteering 
with the Scout Group, or know a young person who 
wants to get involved from September, then please either 
message us via our Facebook Page - www.facebook.
com/1stlongstrattonscoutgroup or email pta.thurston@
tiscali.co.uk
Peter, Group Scout Leader
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PA I N T  &  R E PA I R  C E N T R E

•  All makes and models
•  Insurance approved
•  Small dents to major repairs
•  Tyres at competitive prices
•  Vehicle sales
•  Courtesy cars available

Unit 2 | Robert Harvey Way
Tharston | NORWICH | NR15 2FD

01508 535888 
Where quality counts!

www.ymark.com | info@ymark.com

Family Run, Private Hire Taxi
Based in Long Stratt on

Off ering a friendly, reliable service 
Short and Long Distances

 Airports and Stati ons
Courier Service
6 and 8 seaters

It is highly recommended to 
pre-book

Please call or message on 
07464736667

Or visit www.kandjcars.co.uk

Internal & external 
plastering, rendering, 
reskimming over Artex, 
dot & dab plastering, 
patch up work
Insurance work 
undertaken

Jimmy Burt
Plastering Services

Over 30 years experience
Accredited by Norfolk County 

Council Homecall
All plastering work undertaken

Free quote
Friendly service

01953 713855
07833 965606

jimmyburtplasteringservices@gmail.com

Richmond Builders
Household Maintenance

All building work
Extensions

Conversions
Kitchen / Bathroom fitting

Decorating / Tiling
Patios / Fencing

Please contact

Bradley
01508 536769
07732 321423

Family Run, Private Hire Taxi
Based in Long Stratt on

Off ering a friendly, reliable service 
Short and Long Distances

 Airports and Stati ons
Courier Service
6 and 8 seaters

It is highly recommended to 
pre-book

Please call or message on 
07464736667

Or visit www.kandjcars.co.uk
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2nd Long Stratton Brownies

In July, most of our Brownies and a couple of the older Rainbows joined together for 
a Brownie Fun Afternoon, starting with a picnic lunch at the Congregational Church 
field. We then spent the afternoon on various crafts; decorating a sea themed wooden 
keyring, making a dolphin or seahorse mobile, a seahorse weaving kit, making an 
edible ‘owl’ cake to eat, and decorating an owl suncatcher.
In between all the crafts, the Brownies played games like ‘Fishes’, ‘Tadpole’ and an Owl 
Themed Beetle Drive Game. They finished the event with a few Brownie songs. At the 
end of the afternoon, all the girls received a Seahorse and an Owl Camp Blanket Badge.
At the end of the summer term, we were pleased to enrol 4 new Brownies – Isla, 
Mollie, Ellie & Hannah into our Brownie Pack. We hope they will enjoy their time with 
us at Brownies.
Well Done to Amy who has gained her Charities Interest Badge and completed her 
Brownie Take Action Theme Award. Congratulations to all the Brownies who gained 
their Explore – Stage 2 Badge over the Summer Term.

… Brown Owl
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Hello to all you readers of The Sexton’s Wheel, our excellent local magazine.
 
My name is John Roberts and l am chairman of the Dickleburgh and District branch 
of The Royal British Legion. The Dickleburgh branch also covers Long Stratton and its 
surrounding villages which until a few years ago had its own branch and for many years 
a thriving  women’s  section. Long Stratton had to close due to dwindling membership 
and remaining members were invited by the RBL membership committee to join the 
Dickleburgh branch, which several of us did, including myself, and later my wife. The 
Long Stratton Army Cadets are affiliated to our branch and prior to lockdown had been 
involved in our activities, we look forward to welcoming them back soon. We also have 
service veterans (or their widows/widowers) here in the town who are members of our 
Bun, Cuppa and Chat group which meets once a month and which we hope to resume 
as soon as possible - it has been sadly missed since lockdown.
 
My reason for this piece is to see if any of you would like to join the RBL and in so 
doing help our armed forces family – that is anyone who has served in our armed 
forces, whether regular, territorial or national service, or their dependants. Our main 
fundraiser is the Poppy Appeal which is done through the holding of various events 
and using collecting boxes in schools and business outlets. We are currently looking 
for voluntary Poppy Appeal Organisers (PAOs) for Dickleburgh and Long Stratton, these 
posts do not have to be Legion members although they frequently are. You do not have 
to have been ex-military to join the RBL.
 
If you interested in joining us, or know of any local veterans who need help or would 
like to be involved in our Bun, Cuppa and Chat get togethers,  please contact myself on 
01508 531492 or our secretary,  Rosemary Steer on  01379 854245
Thank you for taking the time to read this.
 
John Roberts
Chairman
Dickleburgh and District Branch, Royal British Legion
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YOUR WILL    £79
PROPERTY PROTECTION 
TRUSTS FOR HOMEOWNERS 
INC. SEVERANCE OF TENANCY

LASTING POWER   
OF ATTORNEY            

from     £99

from     £99

For Office and Home visits call
01508 494315

email sales@aspwills.co.uk -  www.aspwills.co.uk

ASP Wills, Pentland, Marlbottom,
Tasburgh, Norwich, NR15 1NP

ASP Wills has Professional 
Indemnity Insurance [PPI] 

which covers each will 
to 2.5 million

Other services we offer
    Asset Preservation Trusts
    Probate and Executor Services
    Funeral Plans
    Deputyship

●
●
●
●

A TRUSTED MEMBER OF THE SOCIETY OF WILL WRITERS

  

 
  

Aspire Homecare offers home based 
support to enable people to continue 

living independently in their own home.
Our services include:

Please give Nicky a call today.
We can create an individual support 

package that will suit your needs.

Or just need a friendly face for a cup of tea 
and a chat

● 
● 
●

Shopping
Local transportation
Meal preparation

● 
● 
●

Housework
Gardening
Professional 
carpet cleaning

Accessing the internet
Days out of your choice

● 
● 

M: 07917 735 415
E-M: info@aspirehomecare.co.uk  
www.aspirehomecare.co.uk



13

 
 
 

 
                   Professional PA Service 
 
        Over 30 years administrative experience. 
 
Services include: 

• Typing letters/reports/presentations 
• Transcription 
• Data Entry 
• Minute Taking (via Zoom/MS Teams) 
• Call Handling 
• Email/Diary Management 
• HR Support 

 
             “Administration made easy” 
 
Please call Nicola King on:07747 536537 or 
 Email: nicola.k@btinternet.com 
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ACE PLUMBING
DAVID MILLWARD

Established 1980

Reliable, honest, quality 
workmanship.

Specialising in heating system 
problem solving and all other 

plumbing.
Walnut Tree Cottage - Silver Green

Hempnall - NR15 2NL

plumber1.dm@gmail.com

01508 498005/07763 359313
www.aceplumbingnorfolk.co.uk

NEW TO THE AREA



15

Long Stratton Town Council
Pavillion, Manor Road Playing Fields, Manor Road,

Long Stratton, NR15 2XR
Chairman:  Mr Kevin Worsley   Clerk: Mrs B Buck
Tel:01508 530524  clerk@longstrattoncouncil.info 

Neighbourhood Plan

I am pleased to announce that the independent examiner from IPE has passed the 
Neighbourhood Plan. At the time of writing this article Long Stratton Town Council 
are awaiting cabinet at South Norfolk District Council to approve the plan to go to 
referendum. This is very exciting and indicates the end of a long process and a lot 
of hard work by all involved. More information will be placed on the website as and 
when it becomes available and watch this space in the next edition of the Sextons 
Wheel for further updates. 

Swan Lane toilets & Pavilion external toilets

Thank you for all your patience with the opening of the external toilets. At the 
time of writing the staff at Long Stratton Council with the help of Councillors are 
undertaking locking, unlocking and cleaning of the toilets. We are looking to find an 
independent contractor for cleaning, sadly the original contractor we had in place 
had to rescind their offer. I would ask for your help in keeping them nice.  Since 
they have been open, staff have been subjected to some unpleasant findings, which 
is not acceptable, and in future the toilets will be locked until a professional deep 
clean has taken place, which will come at a cost. We have also found toilet rolls 
shoved down the toilets which is mindless vandalism.

New member of staff

I am pleased to announce we have a new member of staff, Shirley, who is a local 
resident and was appointed as caretaker of the pavilion, and Long Stratton Town 
Council welcome her onto the team. 

Pavilion

We are open, hooray! If you would like to check out the community room for a little 
one’s birthday party, or a regular group or a special event, then please come along 
and have a chat with myself or a member of the team and we will be happy to help 
you.

Next meeting is September 13th at 7pm in the club room.
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South Norfolk Community Awards 2021

Say thank you to local volunteers in the community and volunteer them for a South 
Norfolk Community Award today.
Winners will receive £250 to donate to a charity or community group of their choice.
View the categories and nominate easily online at southnorfolkandbroadland.gov.uk/
CommunityAwards or call 01508 533816.
Sponsored by Clarion Housing.

                           
If you are interested and would like more 

information please call:
Barry on 07985 463040 or 
Richard on 07548 030462  

The Long Stratton & District Men’s Shed 

We are pleased to announce we have re-
opened post covid and are keen to welcome 

new members.

Supported by South Norfolk Council, Saffron Housing Trust and Norfolk County Council

            
We meet every Monday 2pm to 4pm [excluding Bank Holidays]
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CHRIS CLARKE
OIL BOILER
SERVICES

Registered

Servicing/Commissioning 
07377 516660

Breakdowns  
07912 146619

● Servicing
● Commissioning
● Breakdown 

Repairs

  

 
  

Suppliers of:

● 
● 
●
●
●
●
●
●
●
●
●
●

Mixed hard and soft wood
Shingle [Natural]
Sand
Hoggin
Ballast
Crushed Concrete
Ornamental Granite Chippings
Top Soil
Cultivated rolled turf 
Bark Chippings
Compost & Peat
Plumb Slate

CARRY-ALL
Mel Rogers

Mob: 07850 402845
Tel: 01508 536182

e-m carry_all@btinternet.com

No VAT - Free delivery
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Why not come along to St Mary’s church on 
Tuesday mornings 10:00 to 12:00 for a good old 
natter over a cuppa and a piece of home made 
cake.

Everybody Welcome
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Long Stratton

01508 292090

Scan our QR Code 
to contact us today 
to book in your FREE 
sales or lettings market 
appraisal.

Contact us now and quote BARTONLS to receive a £300.00 discount 
Free Upgrade to our Premium 

Marketing Package which includes*: -

• Professional Photography    • Glossy Brochure
• Premium Rightmove Listing

in Norwich

Gold 2017-20 Gold 2019

in Norfolkin Norwich

Gold 2017-20
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Wacton Village News
Broadband for Wacton
Properties at the top end of Wacton Common and the edge of Great Moulton are now 
live with B4RN not for profit community fibre broadband and are experiencing the 
fastest rural broadband speeds in the world!
The community got together and looked at the various aspects of technical, financial 
and long-term exposure to select a rural broadband supplier, considering it was 
important to do the best for every member of the community.
First consideration was reliability, a major problem with the present broadband over 
the telephone network.  The conclusion, if possible, considering the rural nature, was 
that the new glass fibre network must be underground with no part of the network 
running along any telephone poles.  
B4RN met the criteria of a full underground fibre network to the property and were 
actively working to connect businesses along Frith Way under the Government 
Single Business Voucher Scheme.  B4RN, being a community broadband supplier, 
use volunteers to assist in the establishment of the network and this has been the 
extremely interesting and fun part of the project, all working together for the common 
goal.  It’s been amazing to discover the skills, knowledge and ccamaraderie that is in 
our small rural area, with people from many local villages helping each other.   
B4RN have been community financed along with the Government voucher scheme 
and have built a considerable, robust broadband network to rural communities.  Being 
financed this way and a not for profit Community Benefit society, means a lower end 
price for a top end service.
Most broadband suppliers have locked in contracts, throttle the speed and have a 
tiered charging structure - 30Mbps cost £X amount, 50Mbps costs £X plus £Y amount 
etc. even though the connection can run faster.  B4RN simply supply the full speed of 
their connection transceiver, 1000Mbps for just £30 per month.  Another plus is no 
long term multiyear locked in contracts, with B4RN the connection can be terminated 
with a months notice.
The B4RN network as installed could easily be expanded into Wacton and surrounding 
rural locations, all it takes is a little bit of willingness and work within the communities. 

Sallow Lane Broadband Community.

 Wacton Footcare   The next session of will take place on monday  6th September.

As before, anyone who already has an appointment will be contacted and their
appointment confirmed beforehand to avoid any confusion on times etc. 
Should anyone be considering a 1st appointment for Footcare please feel free 
to contact either of the contact numbers below for further advice, and/or an 
appointment.
The contact numbers are ........
		  Clare (Footcare Specialist) --- 07785 295358
		  Rita (to cancel an appt. or for further information) --- 01508 218407
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Men on Wacton’s Roll of Honour
by Robert Maidstone

This month we look at: 

EDWARD WILLIAM FREDERICK BROOKS
Private 41914 The York and Lancaster Regiment
Private G/52448 2nd Battalion Middlesex Regiment

Edward Brooks was the fourth child of Thomas and Jane Brooks of Wacton and born 
in 1892.  Thomas may have been an employee of Denis Alexander and may have been 
living at what’s now known as Brett’s Manor on Wacton Common, then owned by 
AR Alexander of Hardwick Hall.  The Brooks family subsequently moved to Grange 
Farm house by 1901, another of AR Alexander’s properties, and farmed by Denis 
Alexander.  In the register of electors for 1910 Thomas is successive Common Road to 
the Common, so it suggests he moved back to the Common, this time the last house 
on the left behind the big pond.

Edward was working as a yard man on a local farm before he signed up with the York 
and Lancaster Regiment and was soon sent to the front.

He was then transferred to the 2nd Battalion of the Middlesex Regiment that formed 
part of the 8th Division, and took part in the Third Battle of Ypres which began at 3.50 
on 31st July 1917, and it would appear Edward was one of the first casualties.

He is buried at the Tyne Cot Cemetery which was established in Oct 1917, and after the 
war it was enlarged with 11,500 burials from smaller scattered burial sites and it looks 
as if Edward was one of these.  His memorial gives only his initials E W F Brooks. 

CALEB COLEMAN
Private 23559
2nd Norfolk Regiment

Caleb was born in 1893 and was the first son of William and Ellen Eliza Coleman of 
Aslacton and moved with the family to Bunwell in 1911 for at the at time, aged 17, he 
was a clerk with the railway company.  Their family then moved to the Croft at Wacton 
as from there he is shown as an absent voter NM in 1918 and 1919.

The only record of his service appears to be the medal card which does not show him 
receiving the 1915 Star so one must assume he entered the war at a later date.

It looks as if his parents had moved back to Aslacton by 1920 at which time Caleb 
married Catherine Wilson.  I cannot find further information about Caleb.
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CLARENCE COLEMAN
Ordinary Seaman  Z7078
Royal Naval Volunteer Reserves

Clarence was the youngest son of William and Ellen Eliza Coleman, he was born in 1900 
at Steeple Road, Aslacton.  By 1911 the family had moved to Bunwell but soon moved 
back to Aslacton from where in 1913 they moved to the Croft at the corner of Wash 
Lane, Wacton.

He enlisted on 2nd November 1917 into the Royal Naval Volunteer Reserves no Z 7078.  
After basic training he was posted to VictoryVI as an Ordinary Seaman on 7th January 
1918.  He was then moved to Halcyon as an ‘O Tel’ which I assume means he was in a 
telegraph or telecommunications post which he held through his serice on Pembroke I, 
and Pekin, before returning to Pembroke I in April 1919.  These postings were on shore 
based establishments from where he was demobilised on 15th May 1919.

He does not appear to have returned to Wacton but married Nettie D Stimpson in the 
Depwade District in 1924.  Clarence died in 1968.

[If anyone has further information about any of these men, or would like details of the 
family I can be contacted at robertwmaidstone@gmail.com]

Come and join us for.....

The above Messy Church will be held in St Mary’s church

You can find out more by phoning Heather Wilcox at The Rectory 530238

Long Stratton Messy Church

The next Messy Church  is on Saturday 28th August
from 9am until 10.45am
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Early Childhood & Family Service

152 years of helping families and children and still going Strong

It was just after 10am on a bright sunny day in Central London on Friday 9 July 1869 
when a tall man wearing a black frock coat and carrying a top hat turned the handle 
and opened the door of 8 Church Street, Lambeth and entered.
His name was Thomas Bowman Stephenson and he was 29 years old. He was taking 
possession of the first of many Children’s Homes. Earlier in the year two friends of 
Thomas Stephenson, Francis Horner and Alfred Mager, had shown Stephenson the 
plight of homeless children around Lambeth who were neglected, shoeless, ragged 
and miserable. Together they recognised that street children needed a safe home and 
within only a few months were successful in raising the funds to rent the Church Street 
property. Thus began this great children’s charity, subsequently named the National 
Children’s Home (NCH) which became Action for Children in 2008.
Thomas Stephenson was the son of a Methodist Preacher and was born in Newcastle 
in 1839. His childhood was a very loving but austere one as the family struggled 
financially. Thomas, unsurprisingly, followed his father into the Methodist Church and 
started his life as a Preacher at St Peter’s Chapel in Lady Lane, Norwich.

Our founder is often seen as a middle-aged philanthropist and a typical Victorian 
gentleman however nothing could be further from the truth. Thomas was a charismatic 
personality - young, energetic and a real ‘trendsetter’. He left Norwich and went north 
to Lancashire and it was here that his attention was first drawn to the welfare of 
children who were working in the cotton mills. He championed their cause, drawing 
attention to the poor and dangerous working conditions in the Mills. His preaching and 
new modern ideas attracted the attention of a chapel in London who ‘head-hunted’ 
him to help their struggling congregation. He developed an open-air service and with 
his fine baritone voice, his singing drew in large crowds. He was a young, dynamic man 
who had a clear vision of what needed to be done.

150 years later problems/hardships still exist for families and children in a similar way 
to Stephenson’s pioneering project. We at Action For Children continue to support 
houses which accommodate and support homeless young people across the country. 
In Norfolk, AFC runs The Early Childhood & Family Service on behalf of Norfolk County 
Council, where we can provide professional 1-2-1 family support in the home or at 
our bases in Long Stratton and Diss. We also offer parenting classes, family learning, 
groups & sessions, information & signposting. Since COVID we have delivered a great 
online offer with Cook-a-longs and family activities and learning videos on our YouTube 
channel, App and social media sites. 
 
We're here for your family. 

To get in touch  see pages 28 and 29.
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CALL 01508 470674
 FOR A PRICE TODAY

Simons Landscaping Ltd

JUMBO BAG DELIVERIES

SAND         BALLAST

TOPSOIL        SLATE

MULCH         

PLAY BARK

STONE 6/10/20MM

MUSHROOM COMPOST

  

 
  

Local, Friendly, Reliable
N.A.P.I.T. Registered that 

works on all aspects 
of Domestic and 

Commercial Electrics 
including storage heaters
Contact Ian or Caroline 

@ ICD Electrics on
0779 0273 689 or 
0788 8740 473

E-mail: icdelectrics@hotmail.co.uk 
or www.icdelectrics.co.uk

Electrician



31

Swan Lane Surgery, Swan Lane, Tharston, Norwich, Norfolk, NR15 2UY
Tel: 01508 530781

Long Stratton Medical Partnership

We are in summer 2021 and enjoying the warmth and colours in our gardens and 
all around us. Summer brings with it excitement as there is so much to do and see. 
Remember to look after your bodies with adequate hydration. Importantly look after 
your skin with adequate use of sun factor creams.

The Covid pandemic continues and as I write this article, over four million people 
have died in the world over the past eighteen months. Our numbers of new cases are 
going up and it is predicted that it will keep rising. However, the vaccination appears 
to reduce severity at this point in time. A booster dose has been discussed in detail 
and latest reports indicate that this will take place in the autumn in preparation for the 
winter months, in conjunction with our flu programme. It is important that we try to 
look after our health in every way possible.
 
It has been a trying 18 months for the practice having to work in a way that we really 
had not envisaged. Yet I applaud every member of this brilliant team as they have 
risen to the occasion and put in that extra mile whenever possible. We continue to 
do building work to improve our Newton Flotman Surgery and will update you when 
normal services can be resumed there. The practice continues to expand in every 
department as we look at more efficient and safe ways of looking after our patients. 
At present the clinical team comprises 6 partner GPs, 2 salaried GPs, 1 Emergency 
Practitioner, 1 Advanced Nurse Practitioner trainee due to complete his training 
shortly, 3 Nurses and 3 Health Care Assistants. We have just had a new entrant into 
the Nursing corridor, Elysa Varvel. Elysa worked at the Norfolk and Norwich University 
hospital as a Nurse in the Acute Medical Unit. She completed her Nursing degree at 
King’s College Hospital London. She is very excited to join primary care in her next 
phase of her career. 

Similarly, recruitment has occurred in our non-clinical departments. Our latest 
recruitment is into the reception team. They are at the forefront of our surgery, 
playing a pivotal role in the smooth running of the practice. Stephanie Gallimore joins 
the receptionists as of the first of August. 

We welcome Elysa and Stephanie and request you to join us in wishing them well in 
their new roles here at Long Stratton Medical Partnership.

Stay safe and look after yourselves well

Mini Nelson.
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Treatment of corns, calluses, 
nail infections and much more.

To arrange a home visit please call 
Wendy Latoy MCFHP, MAFHP on

01379 676872 
or 079 2345 4646

Happy Feet

Qualified Foot 
Health Professional

Bespoke & Affordable Web Sites 
Built For You 

Mobile Device Friendly Screen 
Width Responsive

Domains, Hosting, Email, 
Shop, Self-Updating & 

Standard Web Sites

Over 14 Years Experience
Promoting Small Businesses

01508 532670
admin@philippagreenwebdesign.co.uk

www.philippagreenwebdesign.co.uk

NO VAT - Fully Insured & Qualified

PHILIPPA GREEN
WEB DESIGN

www.eastofengland.coop/funerals

Here for you 
every hour 
of every day
8 � e Precinct, 
Ipswich Road, Long Stratton
01508 448138

  

 
  

AUTOMATIC GARAGE DOOR AND 
GATE SPECIALIST

Tel: 01379 651959
www.chapeldoors.co.uk

Installers of all type of 
GaraGe Doors, 

Up anD over, sectIonal, roller anD 
sIDe HUnG. awnInGs.

slIDInG & swInG Gates, UnDerGroUnD 
or overGroUnD UnIts.

fast servIce on repaIrs
25 years experIence
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LONG STRATTON AND DISTRICT W.I.

We worried that our plans would fall through at the last minute but, luckily, after a 
very dull and showery week the evening of our June meeting was dry and warm. Those 
members who felt able met for an outdoor meeting, sharing their news, enjoying light 
refreshments and a short quiz. Everything had been risk assessed and it was good to 
have an official meeting after so many lockdown months.

The Committee has accepted a member's kind offer to meet in her garden in August for 
our annual garden party.

From September we hope to be back to meeting in Long Stratton village hall. We will 
meet on the third Wednesday evening at 7.30pm. More details will be available next 
month.

For further information please contact the Secretary on 01508 531154.

USE THIS SPACE

Why not use this space to tell us about your organisation or to 
advertise any events you are organising.  Write it up and send it in 
to thesextonswheel@googlemail.com

No access to a Email? Then post it to: The Rectory, 8 Flowerpot Lane, 
Long Stratton, Norwich NR15 2TS.

All editorials/ads need to be with us by the 11th of the month for 
inclusion in the following months edition.

Still need help? then call 07557990169.

It could’nt be simpler
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Outline of our Village Past

William the Conqueror
Although our understanding of Saxon times is shadowy and purely conjectural, the 
picture suddenly springs to life with feudal society, barons and serfs, and all the 
evidence of vigorous, competent administration, when we come to the period after 
the Norman conquest.  This is due to the Domesday Book.
In 1086 William the Conqueror sent out officers to conduct a scrupulous survey 
of land and population throughout England.  The returns from all parts were 
considerably condensed in the final Domesday Book - except for the returns of East 
Anglia.  These remain at their fullest length and therefore provide an unexpected 
windfall for the local historian of this area.

Earl of Richmond
All land in Stratton (the ‘Long’ had not yet become part of the name in the Domesday 
Book), was held from the King by five major tenants, Alan, Earl of Richmond, who 
held the major part, Isaac, William the Bishop, the Abbot of St Edmunnd and the 
manor of St Etheldreda of Pulham.
These major tenants in their turn let the land out to various lesser tenants in the 
stratification of feudal society - thirty freemen, 15.5 borders, nine sokemen and 
three villeins. Bordars and villeins alike held cottages and small parcels of land from 
their landlords, and in return were required to perform tasks for them from time to 
time on the land.  Sokemen held a status left over from the Saxon feudalism of pre-
conquest England, including the right to grind at certain mills.

Land Tax
Domesday Book records 549 acres of arable land and 14 acres of meadow in Stratton, 
6.5 ploughs and seven tenths of a mill.  The records also tell that the numbers of 
ploughs and mills were greater in the times of Edward the Confessor.
The area of Stratton is two leagues and three furlongs by one league and four 
furlongs (a league was about two miles), and it was assessed at an annual charge of 
2/1d towards the kings land tax, or ‘geld’.  The first inhabitant of Stratton known by 
name occurs in the Domesday Book.  His name is Walter the Deacon.

Comparison with Depwade
Wacton had an area of 161 acres and 22.5 freemen, sokemen and boarders.  The 
Village was assessed at 9d geld.  Comparison with the other villages in the Depwade 
hundred shows that Stratton had the largest acreage of Depwade and is assessed 
the highest land tax.  Our Norman ancestors demonstrate unmistakeably as we 
demonstrate, our common Roman inheritance.  For it is round the site of the 
first human settlement, on the road from Colchester to Caister, that the highest 
concentration of population in Depwade was to be found in Norman times, and 
continues still to cluster today.
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Long Stratton Library

Long Stratton Library is open
We look forward to welcoming you back! You can:
•	 follow our one-way system to browse the shelves
•	 pre-order a selection of up to 10 books for adults for free through Select and 	
	 Collect. Use the online form at norfolk.spydus.co.uk or call 01603 774777
•	 collect reservations
•	 borrow our Grab and Go selection book bags 
•	 book one 60-minute session per day on a computer. To book a session or if you 	
	 need any help using our computers, call 01603 774777
•	 collect Tricky Period products and Toiletries To Go
•	 return items through the drop box or self-service kiosks
•	 download the FREE Spydus app to check out books on your smartphone
•	 download eBooks, audio books, newspapers and magazines by visiting www.	
	 norfolk.gov.uk/libraries
We’ve made some changes to keep you safe, so
•	 there is no ‘Open Library’ access
•	 please bring your library card with you or join in the library or online
•	 we may ask for details from you to help with Test and Trace
•	 you will need to wear a face covering in the library
•	 we have a one-way system for social distancing
•	 hand sanitiser is available for use on the way in and out of the library
•	 surfaces and computers will be regularly wiped down
•	 returned books will be quarantined for 72 hours
•	 sorry, there are no newspapers, magazines or seats in the library and the toilet 	
	 is not available.
We’ve made some changes to our opening hours:
•	 Monday: 10-1
•	 Tuesday: CLOSED
•	 Wednesday: CLOSED
•	 Thursday: 2-6
•	 Friday: CLOSED
•	 Saturday: 10-1
•	 Sunday:  CLOSED

Ryan Watts, Library Manager - Diss, Harleston and Long Stratton Libraries 
Norfolk Library and Information Service 
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Replace My Smartscreen
iPad & iPhone Repairs

iPad & iPhone Screen Replacements
Batteries and Camera’s Replaced

Software Problems Fixed

Visit www.replacemysmartscreen.co.uk
full details and current repair prices

Phone   01508 218288  Text   07411 388 474
Email  replacemysmartscreen@gmail.com

The Street
Long Stratton
Norwich
NR15 2XJ
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JULY WALK

It’s not that easy organising a group walk.    It mustn’t be 
so long that members are on their hands and knees at the 
end or so short that it didn’t feel worth turning out.   Then 
there are the hazards: burgeoning growth everywhere, 
nettles, perhaps lots of mud from that last heavy shower.   
Fortunately, we mostly get it right and today’s stimulating 
expedition from the handsome Great Moulton Church was 
no exception.   The church is a waypoint for the Via Beata 
and has a resting booth with a charming depiction of the 
parable of the houses, one  built on sand, the other on 
rock.    This was not our way today, however, and eight of 
us set off along the quiet road, the verges bright with the 

deep purple of tufted vetch and the golden spikes of agrimony and yellow vetchling; a 
red admiral fluttered past.  We soon reached a corner where we joined a well-cut field 
path through ripening corn, then a field edge.   Here the leading couple disappeared 
round a corner, but fortunately noticed they were miles ahead and waited for the rest of 
us!   Eventually, we joined a track heading south, staying on the grassy side of the hedge.   
Halfway down this track we came across some old brick farm buildings and a highly 
individual seat made from a huge tractor tyre and a long piece of slate - surprisingly 
comfortable.    We carried on to the end of the track which emerged onto Frith Way; we 
thought we’d found an orchid, but it turned out to be the less appealing broomrape, a 
parasitic plant.   We passed Willow Farm and Lost Lands Farm – surely a story here? – to 
enter a delightful woodland path full of dappled sunlight between the arching trees.   I 
remembered an American visitor who’d said, “What I love about your country is your 
green tunnels”.    I always think of that in the summer when driving down a little road 
with trees either side with branches meeting in the middle.   Do we always appreciate the 
quiet beauty of our own countryside as we dash around to see the wonders of the world?    
Halfway down this path, we turned off right along Narrowgate Way, a track through fields 
which took us back to Great Moulton.    A final stroll down Hallowing Lane and we were 
back at the church.   Many thanks to Ann for organising a lovely walk, roughly a large 
square with one (the first) very wiggly side.   As ever, the wonderful mixture of healthy 
exercise, fresh air, and pleasant companionship made for a most enjoyable morning, and 
if there is not as much detail here as you would 
have liked, it is because I’m afraid I was talking 
too much. 
  
Bonnie

Do join us for our next walk on August 2nd.    We 
meet on the car park near the toilets at 10.00.
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CHURCH SERVICES - August

From the Parish Registers

Funerals

Marriages
 

Congregational Church Services

Sunday 1st August at 10:45am – Family Service incl. Holy Communion – Pastor 
Malcolm Simpkin

Sunday 8th August at 10:45am – Family Service – Colin Basham

Sunday 15th August at 10:45am – Family Service – Joy Southam

Sunday 22nd August at 10:45am – Family Service – David Freeman

Sunday 29th August at 10:45am - Family Service – Pastor Malcom Simpkin

1st August
1100am All age worship with baptisms - St Mary’s
0930am - Holy Communion - Wacton

8th August
0950am - Ten2Ten -  St Mary’s
1100am  - Holy communion with baptism - St Mary’s
1830pm - Evening Prayer - St Michael’s

15th August
1100am - Morning Worship - St Mary’s
1830pm - Taize style worship - Wacton

22nd August
1100am - All age Holy Communion - St Mary’s
0830am - Holy Communion - St Michael’s
1900pm - Soul shapers - St Mary’s - TBC
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THE SEXTON’S WHEEL 
If you have something to tell us, an event coming up, an article of interest please 

contact us  email:  thesextonswheel@googlemail.com 
tel: 07557 990169

or send to the Rectory, 8 Flowerpot Lane, Long Stratton, Norwich NR15 2TS 
using the form below.

If you would like to advertise any Community Events  this is free and we can tell over 
2200 households

Editorial:  If possible all editorial to be sent by e-mail.  This saves time putting the 
magazine together and more importantly this would ensure names of people etc are 
spelt correctly.  Deadline for editorial is the 11th of the month

Images:  Any pictures you may have to accompany editorial would be welcome.  
Please send these as jpgs not embedded in a word document.

Adverts:  Advertising rates per issue: -  
Quarter page(6cm x 9cm)  £19.20	 Half page (13cm x 9cm)        £33.60
Full page  (13cm x 18cm)    £60

Market Place:  Advertise items for sale or wanted for £5 per item per issue. 
maximum 30 words.  This is not for commercial items but private adverts only.  
There is a maximum selling price of £500 for goods and the editorial team 
reserve the right to refuse any advert they feel unsuitable. The Sexton’s Wheel 
will not be held responsible or enter into correspondence for any transactions 
between the buyer and seller.  No logos or pictures

Deadline for adverts is the 5th of the month
Fixed charge of £10 for designing and re sizing any advert supplied - we will inform you when the 
advert is submitted if there is to be a cost incurred.  No charge for change of wording if supplied as 
word document.

ADVERTS and DISTRIBUTION OF MAGAZINES - Ian Hetherington
07557 990169  thesextonswheel@googlemail.com

EVENT ___________________________________________________

DATE   ___________________________________________________

TIME   ___________________________________________________

PLACE  __________________________________________________

BRIEF DETAILS ____________________________________________

CONTACT   _______________________________________________
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